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OFFICE OF THE CITY MANAGER 
City of Newport, Oregon 

169 S.W. Coast Hwy. 
Newport, OR 97365 

541-574-0603 
s.nebel@newportoregon.gov 

 
 

MEMO 
 

DATE:  August 23, 2023 
 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM: Spencer Nebel, City Manager  
 
SUBJECT: Status report for the four-week period ending Friday, August 18 

First of all, I want to offer my congratulations to Mayor Kaplan on his selection by the 
City Council to serve as Mayor of the City of Newport for the remainder of the two-
year term vacated by Mayor Sawyer. I look forward to working with Mayor Kaplan 
during my remaining time with the City. The next two years will be an important 
period for the City of Newport with the transition of a new city manager. I believe 
Mayor Kaplan is well suited to help guide the City through this important period of 
time. 
 
Finally, it is hard to believe that Labor Day is right around the corner. Fall is right 
behind it. Hopefully, our fall rains come early to address the fire danger that exists 
throughout much of Oregon, including the coast. 
 
Highlights of activities over the last four weeks include the following: 
 

• Met with Ted Smith at the site of the proposed water storage tank. Ted's 
house is within close proximity of the proposed tank. He would like to see the 
hospital explore other alternatives for dealing with emergency water needs 
for the hospital. This is an issue that will eventually go before the Planning 
Commission for a conditional use permit. I suggested that Ted invite Dr. 
Breitenstein from the Health District to his home to see what the impact of the 
tank would be on he and his neighbor on top of the hill.  

• Barb James and I continued a review of the employee handbook. 

• Conducted interviews of a candidate for the public works director position. 
This interview was done utilizing a committee of staff, a committee of 
practitioners, and a committee of community stakeholders. It also included a 
written exercise to evaluate the candidate. Unfortunately, we had one 
candidate for this position and it was the consensus of the group that we 
continue our recruitment for this position. Please note we started with three 
candidates to interview, but two of those candidates withdrew prior to the 
interviews.  
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• Held the bimonthly department meetings with Jason Malloy, Anna laukea, and 
Lance Vanderbeck.  

• Met with Newport Chamber of Commerce Executive Director, Wayne 
Patterson, on a variety of issues, including funds that are budgeted for repairs 
to the Chamber offices. This building is owned by the City and the lease 
provides that the Chamber will maintain the building. This will be an issue that 
we will be addressing with the City Council in the future. We also discussed 
funding for Destination Newport for this coming year, and provided an initial 
payment to the Chamber for meeting various advertising, and other 
promotional activities, as recommended by the Destination Newport 
Committee.  

• Signed the final paperwork and closed on the Salvation Army property. The 
City has closed on all three acquisitions by the North Side Urban Renewal 
District (Salvation Army, City Center building next to the kite shop, and the 
gas station next to City Hall.)  

• Met with Jean Cowan who was inquiring about the Mayor's vacancy. Jean felt 
that she was in a position where she could assist the City for the balance of 
Mayor Sawyer's term. She was also happy to hear that Jan Kaplan had 
applied for Mayor, as well, since she had had the opportunity to work with Jan 
when she was on the County Commission. She apparently opted not to apply 
for the Mayor's position. 

• Met with Barb James to review various information to proceed with the non-
represented salary study. We hope to have this process underway this fall.  

• Took Wednesday, July 26, off as a sick day to take care of Angela who was 
having a minor procedure completed that day.  

• Interviewed Council President, Jan Kaplan, (who was Council President at 
that time) for the KNPT radio show. 

• Signed closing documents at Western Title for the purchase of the Truax 
property. 

• Met with Wayne Belmont and Paul Seitz regarding the landfill consortium. The 
County is getting the landfill consortium reactivated in order to address a 
number of items that need to be conducted by this group. The Council 
appointed Councilor Jacobi as the City's representative on the consortium 
with me being appointed as the alternate.  

• Met with the Barb James regarding a former employee who has filed a 
complaint with BOLI.  

• I met with Barb James to review an incident that occurred in the Public Works 
Department with an employee. 

• Met with Alan Wells and Mark Watkins regarding their desire to directly 
address Council on the inclusion of a purchase option in the current lease the 
City has with McWatkins, LLC, for the development of airport property. As 
indicated at the Council meeting on August 7, the lease has been reported to 
be an impediment to proceeding with development on the airport property. 
Following their presentation to the City Council, Council requested a report 
for the August 21 City Council meeting.  

• Angela Spear from the LOC and I have participated in a meeting with the City 
of Long Beach, California, to discuss our experiences in hosting the ICMA 
Conference in Portland in 2021. The City of Long Beach will be an upcoming 



3 
 

site in the next three years, and they are working on their plans for hosting 
this international conference. 

• Derrick Tokos and I have met with Tiffany Johnson and Karen Homolac from 
the Oregon Brownfields Program. It appears we will be eligible for some 
funding to assist with asbestos removal from the building purchased in City 
Center. Anna Iaukea is working on the application for this funding.  

• Barb James, Rob Murphy, Steve Baugher, Tom Sakaris, John DuBois and I 
met to review the contract changes that will impact payroll with the IAFF 
contract. We ended up issuing two checks for the firefighters. We had the end 
of the fiscal year, various rate changes for all employees, and a contract was 
not executed until just prior to payroll, a separate check was issued later in 
the week for adjustments as result of the contract changes. It is good to have 
that finalized. 

• Held bimonthly meetings with Derrick Tokos and Barb James. 

• Participated in the welcome of the Mombetsu students to Newport, along with 
members of the Council and City staff. A reception was held in the Council 
Chambers on Tuesday, August 1 followed by National Night Out activities that 
occurred at the Recreation Center.  
 
National Night Out was a big success at this new location. The organizers of 
the event have indicated they want to continue at this location for next year, 
as well. There was a great turnout and the Japanese delegation enjoyed the 
experiences they had at National Night Out.  

• Held a bimonthly meeting with Aaron Collett to discuss Engineering issues. 

• Held a bimonthly meeting with Justin Scarborough and Steve Stewart, who 
are acting as Co-Public Works Director(s) until we can fill that position. I 
appreciate the efforts that both Justin and Steve are putting into this new 
responsibility. This has been particularly challenging with the additional 
vacancy at the wastewater treatment plant with the supervisor position. The 
good news is that DJ Fox started as the wastewater treatment supervisor on 
August 21. While she will have her work cut out for her with another vacancy 
being filled at the plant, hopefully, we will be fully staffed at the plant in the 
near future as she begins her tenure as wastewater plant supervisor.  

• Met with an individual who was inquiring about the public works director 
position. We had a good discussion and I have encouraged him to consider 
applying for this position. He is currently in the PERS system and is happy 
with his current employment, so he is going to do some homework to 
determine the financial impact and whether a move would be in his best 
interest or not.  

• I prepared agenda items for the August 7 City Council meetings. 

• Held a bimonthly meeting with Travis Reeves to discuss issues within IT. We 
are currently advertising to fill the vacancy within the IT Department to give 
Travis back up. This is the third position that was funded in the current fiscal 
year. I have made a decision not to move forward with advertising for the 
director’s position at this particular time. This will give us an opportunity to 
further evaluate Travis’s fit to for this position.  

• Held a bimonthly meeting with Mike Cavanagh to discuss Parks and 
Recreation issues. 



4 
 

• Participated in a number of activities with the Mombetsu student delegation, 
welcoming the group each morning to City Hall and meeting with them at the 
end of the day to ensure that everyone got picked up by their host families. I 
want to express my appreciation to Erik Glover for coordinating all the 
activities that occurred during the Mombetsu student visit. A number of other 
key volunteers were critical to the success of this trip, including Tracy Crews 
and Councilor Goebel who helped set up the itinerary for the visit following 
their trip with the Newport students to Mombetsu. Erik spent the entire week 
with them getting them to various locations for activities. We also appreciate 
all of the folks that volunteered to host the delegation during this visit, 
including City Council and staff members, Councilor Parker, Airport Director, 
Lance Vanderbeck, Kay Keady in the City Manager’s Office, and Library 
Director, Laura Kimberly. It was a challenge to accommodate four exchanges 
this year, but it really went a long way toward connecting the citizens between 
our two communities and building a strong and healthy relationship between 
the City and Mombetsu. I would like to thank those individuals who provided 
various activities for the delegation over the course of their five-day visit. This 
helped make it very meaningful exchange for the students. I appreciate those 
Councilors who were able to participate in the reception on Tuesday, the 
presentation of the City gift which was selected from the quilt show by staff 
members, Melanie Nelson and Jody York. (the folks from the quilt show were 
very pleased to be part of this exchange, and the quilter was thrilled that her 
quilt was going to be displayed in Mombetsu, Japan). Thanks also to Melanie 
and Dorinda for stuffing the gift bags, and to folks who selected various items 
for the bags.  
 
At the closing picnic at Ona Beach, the Newport attendees experienced a real 
treat when the students performed a traditional Japanese dance. This was  
very well done and an exciting performance. Thanks to Rob Murphy and 
Lance Vanderbeck for setting up the picnic at the park and preparing hot dogs 
and hamburgers for the potluck. It was a beautiful evening at Ona Beach and 
the group thoroughly enjoyed it. It is also great to see how the kids from 
Newport and Mombetsu bonded by the end of the visit. On Saturday, I was 
able to accompany the group on a tour of the high school by school principal 
Reyna Mattson, a visit to Mombetsu Park, and at the farmers market. There 
was a brief departure ceremony at City Hall. 

 
There was a lot involvement with city staff members getting various activities 
set up, as well as other volunteers of the community. Thank you everybody 
for really making this a successful experience for the delegation.  
 
On Saturday, I did a debriefing with Motoko Otake who is the translator, and 
has participated in many exchanges with Newport over the years. Motoko felt 
that this was one of the best student exchanges that she has participated in. 
She indicated the kids really enjoyed all the activities, however, she 
recommended a little downtime be built into the schedule for future 
exchanges. I hope to put together some detailed notes to assist the next 
student exchange that will occur between Newport and Mombetsu.  



5 
 

• Held a routine Department Head meeting.  

• Met with Council President Jan Kaplan and Councilor Ryan Parker to discuss 
various climate priorities that Councilor Parker expressed an interest in 
proceeding with. The work session on August 21 is an effort to try to prioritize 
those activities with the City Council. 

• Participated with the City Council in the work session on Monday, August 7 to 
review the elements of design and permitting contract with HDR Engineering 
for development and replacement of the dam at Big Creek, and to develop 
questions for applicants for Mayor to fill the balance of the term. 

• Participated in the Urban Renewal Agency meeting to discuss the use of URA 
funds for Biggs Street. This item will be coming back to the Agency for further 
review. 

• Participated in the regular City Council meeting on August 7. 

• Held biweekly meetings with Jason Malloy and Rob Murphy to discuss 
various departmental issues.  

• Barb James, Andrew Grant, Steve Stewart and I met to develop a transitional 
plan for Wastewater Plant Supervisor, DJ Fox. As you are aware, Andrew 
Grant has been serving on a contractual basis to meet our legal requirements 
for operating the wastewater treatment plant. He is anxious to reduce these 
obligations. Andrew coordinated DJ's orientation at the plant beginning on her 
first day, August 21. 

• Participated in the Coastal City Managers’ meeting with the managers of 
Lincoln County. I was able to give an overview of the various roles that people 
played to address the issue regarding the posting of inappropriate memes on 
the internet by the Mayor. Overall, I believe the other managers felt that the 
City's response to this issue was appropriate and well done. I emphasized 
that one of the big factors that led to this outcome is the way the Mayor 
communicated, opted to issue a meaningful apology, and resigned as mayor 
of the City of Newport. Unfortunately, issues such as this occur from time to 
time with public organizations, whether it be an elected or appointed official 
that acts inappropriately. These situations always serve as a good lesson for 
all of us who work in the public sector. 

• Erik Glover and I met with Chamber of Commerce Executive Director, Wayne 
Patterson, on funding for Discover Newport. He reviewed the agreement the 
City has with Chamber about funding.  

• I met with Barb James on a complaint we are sorting out between members 
of the Fire Department.  

• Held a bimonthly meeting with Laura Kimberly. 

• Met with Aaron Collett and Stephanie Kerns regarding the briefing for the City 
Council on high bacteria readings coming from the Nye Creek stormwater 
outlet. This was in preparation for the August 21 work session.  

• Mike Cavanaugh, Laura Kimberly and I met with Councilor Botello and the 
representatives of the group of residents regarding the garden beds at the 
fairgrounds. This is been a very successful community garden and OSU 
Extension is looking for an alternative location to move this community 
garden. We will be evaluating locations where this successful community 
garden can be relocated.  
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• Barb James and I met with Jason Scharbrough Paul Marrs to sort out a payroll 
issue about an employee who is on family leave.  

• Held bimonthly meetings with Steve Baugher and Erik Glover. 

• Met with the Jason Holland for various updates about OCCA. 

• Participated in interviews of three candidates for the deputy city recorder 
position. We will be making an offer to one of these candidates.  

• Participated in the employee health and safety fair at the Performing Arts 
Center. Nearly a dozen vendors with various health and safety materials were 
present, along with Human Resources, to create an event that had a great 
employee turnout.  

• Participated in a meeting of the Lincoln County City Managers along with the 
consultant, Ernest Stevens, regarding the finalization of a strategic plan for 
addressing homelessness in Lincoln County. A draft plan is being developed 
and will be presented to local units of government for review and ultimate 
adoption to help address aspects of homelessness over the next five-year 
period.  

• Prepared materials for the special City Council work session and meeting for 
the appointment of a mayor to fill the remainder of the term vacated by Mayor 
Sawyer’s resignation. Participated in the first part of the work session to 
discuss the process and participated in the special meeting that followed.  

• Derrick Tokos, Paul Schuytema from the Lincoln County Economic 
Development Alliance, and I, met with representatives of a hotel developer 
that is considering construction of a new hotel in the city. We met with these 
same developers a year ago. They have conducted a market analysis and are 
evaluating costs for proceeding with a project in Newport.  

• Held a bimonthly meeting with Anna Iaukea to discuss URA issues.  

• Participated in a meeting with LOC staff for a panel that will be done on 
alternative revenues to fund local government in Oregon.  

• Participated in interviews of candidates for the OCCMA Board of Directors as 
part of the OCCMA Nominating Committee. 

• Erik Glover, Barb James and I met to review the proposals for the City's 
insurance agent. We will be reissuing the RFP for a one-year proposal in 
order to get a better position to evaluate a longer-term proposal beginning in 
2024.  

• Held a bimonthly meeting with Justin Scarborough to discuss various Public 
Works issues. 

• Held a City Manager's Office staff meeting. We welcomed Kathleen 
Steenkolk, HR Assistant, who will be working on a part-time basis assisting 
with recruiting. Kathleen headed up the HR efforts at Oregon Coast 
Community College for number of years. We are happy to have her on board! 

• Prepared the agenda items for the August 21 City Council meetings. 

• Participated in the statewide HB 4123 project meetings. 

• Met with Barb James regarding restructuring the environmental compliance 
specialist position for the City of Newport. 
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Upcoming Events:  
 

• I will be taking the week of August 28 off to visit family in Michigan. Erik Glover 
will be Acting City Manager. I am leaving on Saturday, August 26, and will 
return Saturday, September 2. 

• City offices will be closed Monday, September 4, in observation of Labor Day. 

• A special City Council work session and meeting has been scheduled for 
Monday, September 25. The start time for the meeting will be determined by 
the number of applicants to interview.  

• I am attending the ICMA Annual Conference in Austin, Texas, from Saturday, 
September 30 through Wednesday, October 4. Council has excused my 
attendance at the October 2 City Council meetings. I will be leaving on Friday, 
September 29. I will be taking Thursday and Friday, October 5 and 6, as 
vacation days and will be back in the office on Monday, October 9. 

• The LOC Annual Conference will be held in Eugene from Thursday, October 
12 through Saturday, October 14. Erik has registered all Councilors. Please 
contact Erik by Monday, August 28, if you need to cancel your registration. 
Councilor Botello has indicated that she will not be able to attend. We will 
keep this slot available in the event a new member of Council is appointed 
prior to the cancellation date.  

• City offices will be closed Friday, November 10, in observation of Veterans’ 
Day. 

• City offices will be closed Thursday and Friday, November 24 and 25, in 
observation of Thanksgiving. 

• City offices will be closed a half day on Friday, December 22 and a full day on 
Monday, December 25, in observation of Christmas Eve and Christmas Day.   

• City offices will be closed on Monday, January 1, 2024 in observation of the 
New Year’s holiday. The City Council meeting will be held on Tuesday, 
January 2, 2024. 
 

Attachments:  

• Attached is letter that was the delivered by the Mombetsu student delegation 
to Mayor Sawyer from Mayor Yoshikazu Miyakawa expressing appreciation 
for accommodating the exchange of young people in both cities.  

• Attached is a letter from the Oregon Department of Transportation indicating 
that ODOT is proceeding with the signal and intersection improvements at US 
20 and NE Harney Street. These improvements include adding a left turn 
lane, adding sidewalk to the west side of NE Harney Street, installing ADA 
curb ramps and other work. The amount of $743,000 has been budgeted for 
design, with the estimated construction occurring in 2027. Please note that 
this project will be coordinated with the City’s Safe Routes to School Grant to 
make additional improvements to this intersection. Because of the funding 
sources, it was decided that it is better to do these as two separate projects.  

• Attached is a notice from the Lincoln County Department of Planning and 
Development approving the five-lot subdivision located at the southeast 
corner of the airport property. If you remember, the City Council granted an 
easement so that the developers could address the road requirements in 
order to create this five-lot subdivision.  
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• Attached is an article from the Oregonian regarding the toll of the homeless 
crisis and prized natural areas in Portland. These are the same challenges 
that communities face throughout the state. 
 

I hope everyone enjoys the last few weeks of summer. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
Spencer R. Nebel, City Manager 
 
cc:  Department Heads 
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